#### VOLUME 3 · ISSUE 01

Steering Countries through Crisis: Evaluating Approaches to Political Leadership During Pandemic Times



Laura Krizan and Neil Arya

September 29, 2020

As nations around the world seek to cope with the COVID-19 pandemic, it has become apparent that the toolbox of modalities employed is greatly dependent on the political leadership in question. Some leaders have chosen to respond to the crisis with coercive and opaque methods, while others have chosen more consultative and open approaches. Observing the potential and preliminary outcomes of such responses is essential to understanding how different types of leadership can impact nations, both positively and negatively, during a public health crisis.

## Introduction

As nations around the world seek to cope with the COVID-19 pandemic, it has become apparent that the toolbox of modalities employed is greatly dependent on the political leadership in question. Some leaders have chosen to respond to the crisis with coercive and opaque methods, while others have chosen more consultative and open approaches. Observing the potential and preliminary outcomes of such responses is essential to understanding how different types of leadership can impact nations, both positively and negatively, during a public health crisis.

Several authoritarian-minded leaders have exploited the pandemic, as leaders make decisions and impose policies that allow them to abuse their authority, threaten civil liberties, centralize control, amass greater power and implement increased surveillance.<sup>1</sup> These strategies have often prioritized personal, political and economic interests,<sup>2</sup> with certain authoritarian regimes relying on the pandemic to justify the development of policies that are regressive in nature,<sup>3</sup> and that may, in some cases, pose a threat to human rights.<sup>4</sup> Authoritarian leaders may shift to politically biased claims rather than factual ones, discrediting or diminishing the value of experts, in particular those experts concerned with public health. While some authoritarian nations have aimed to address the crisis through interventionist policies and heavy surveillance, they have appeared to act slowly, often withholding information from the public and focusing on controlling the media. In contrast to this authoritarian approach, an open and collaborative governmental process develops policies through information and data sharing, encouraging the involvement of the scientific community.<sup>5</sup>

This paper analyzes a variety of leadership styles observed during the pandemic, using evidence from scholarly research on leadership and recently published articles from the mainstream press on the effectiveness of pandemic responses. We share preliminary observations on leadership approaches, including differing degrees of reliance on expert advice and differing degrees of centralizing control over citizens, alongside outcomes such as approval ratings, the response of the international community, and the country's effectiveness in containing the pandemic.

# Important Characteristics of Leadership

In a crisis, citizens are likely to look to political figures and other powerful individuals for guidance. A key characteristic of effective political leadership during a crisis is the ability to consider the needs of citizens over the leader's individual interests or the interests of the regime they govern.<sup>6</sup> Approaches to leadership

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Francesc Amat, Andreu Arenas, Albert Falcó-Gimeno and Jordi Muñoz, "<u>Pandemics meet democracy:</u> <u>Experimental evidence from the COVID-19 crisis in Spain</u>," *SocArXiv*, April 5, 2020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Zaheena Rasheed, "<u>COVID-19 pandemic is testing world leaders. Who's stepping up?</u>" Al Jazeera, April 2, 2020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Florian Bieber, "<u>Global Nationalism in Times of the COVID-19 Pandemic</u>," *Nationalities Papers*, April 27, 2020. <sup>4</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> United Nations Commission on Science and Technology for Development, "<u>Science, technology and innovation</u> <u>efforts to address COVID19</u>."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Ayoub Hasan and Husam Rjoub, "<u>The Role of Effective Leadership Styles in Crisis Management: A Study of</u> <u>Erbil, Iraq</u>," *International Journal of Economics, Commerce and Management* V(4) 2017.

that focus on gaining respect and trust, as well as going beyond personal interests to exhibit self-sacrificial behaviour for the good of others, are also perceived particularly well in times of crisis.<sup>7</sup> This is especially applicable to the 2020 COVID-19 pandemic. Leaders who have chosen to respond to the pandemic with the public's health needs at the forefront of national policy, by considering the advice of experts and representatives from diverse backgrounds, have been well perceived by citizens and media outlets around the globe.<sup>8</sup> Desirable leadership traits also include the ability to choose group members with skills that create direct benefits for the population at large.<sup>9</sup> In the COVID-19 context, this included leaders who chose skilled members of the pandemic response team in an effort to appropriately manage the crisis.

#### Authoritarian and Nationalistic Approaches During a Pandemic

Depending on both the leader and structure of government, responses to the COVID-19 pandemic have varied. Some authoritarian leaders have introduced strict lockdown measures and protocols, while others have chosen to deny or neglect the crisis entirely. To fully understand the potential impact of this style of leadership, it is important to examine the specific characteristics of an authoritarian approach.

Authoritarian leaders often demand that their subordinates obey their instructions without questioning them.<sup>10</sup> In the current pandemic scenario, these types of leaders have typically announced lockdown measures without provision for citizens to question or refuse them, regardless of how restrictive these measure are. Authoritarian leaders also tend to implement a top-down style of governing that highlights power asymmetry between the leader and followers, ultimately resulting in the leader withholding information and reducing the quality of communication within and beyond the state.<sup>11</sup> This approach, as we have seen during the pandemic, leaves less room for scientists and professionals of various kinds to be heard.

At the time of writing, nations have chosen to share data concerning the COVID-19 pandemic in a variety of ways. While nationalistic and authoritarian leaders both prioritize the sovereign principle of national self-determination, it should be noted that they have little significant influence on one another.<sup>12</sup> However, in spite of contrasting leadership styles, the responses elicited by each have been found, in many cases, to be similar. Not only did authoritarian governments withhold essential information during the

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Zhe Zhang, Ming Jia and Lihong Gu, "<u>Transformational Leadership in Crisis Situations: Evidence from the People's Republic of China</u>," The International Journal of Human Resource Management 23(19) 2012: 4085–109.
<sup>8</sup> Amanda Taub, "<u>Why Are Women-Led Nations Doing Better With Covid-19?</u>" *The New York Times*, May 18, 2020.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Timothy A. Judge, Ronald F. Piccolo and Tomek Kosalka, "<u>The Bright and Dark Sides of Leader Traits: A</u> <u>Review and Theoretical Extension of the Leader Trait Paradigm</u>," *The Leadership Quarterly* 20(6) 2009: 855–75.
<sup>10</sup> Jiing-Lih Farh and Bor-Shiuan Cheng, "<u>A Cultural Analysis of Paternalistic Leadership in Chinese</u>

Organizations," in J. T. Li, Anne S. Tsui and Elizabeth Weldon (eds), *Management and Organizations in the Chinese Context* (London, UK: Palgrave Macmillan, 2000).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Yuyan Zheng et al., "<u>The Impact of Authoritarian Leadership on Ethical Voice: A Moderated Mediation Model</u> of Felt Uncertainty and Leader Benevolence," *Journal of Business Ethics*, August 9, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Yenni Angraini et al., "<u>The Relationships between Individualism, Nationalism, Ethnocentrism and</u> <u>Authoritarianism in Flanders: A Continuous Time-Structural Equation Modeling Approach</u>," *Multivariate Behavioral Research* 49(1) 2014: 41–53.

initial outbreak, but nationalistic leaders who viewed the pandemic with skepticism and anti-scientific views seemed to communicate uncertainty and denial.<sup>13</sup> The latter approach was evident in the United States, where President Donald Trump initially provided minimal information to the public and blamed the Democratic Party for inflaming the situation, with little being done to inform citizens about potential risks, even though, at the time the statements were being made, the virus was widely circulating in Washington.<sup>14</sup>

While a lack of open and honest communication has been evident in democratic societies with nationalistic leaders, this may be a larger issue in authoritarian governments in which information sharing is even more limited. In China, President Xi Jinping was criticized for a lack of transparency domestically, but even more so internationally, for his muted response to the initial phases of the pandemic — a response that may have been one of the greatest contributors to the global spread of the virus.<sup>15</sup> Moreover, Xi's strict censorship made it difficult for the Chinese medical community to speak out, and those who did try to sound the alarm were reprimanded by authorities.<sup>16</sup> Russian president Vladimir Putin not only failed to communicate the seriousness of the virus for many months, but initially downplayed the numbers of infected persons and ridiculed his opponents for their concern, all of which was made possible by his strict control of the Russian media.<sup>17</sup> Authoritarian leaders also tend to make unilateral decisions that are detrimental to their citizens, instead of consulting with experts whose informed views are likely to lead to better decision making.<sup>18</sup> This lack of consultation ultimately hinders transparent communication between a leader and their citizens, and creates unequal hierarchies between those in government and the medical professionals who could potentially provide effective input on how to respond to the pandemic.

The active measures taken by certain governments to limit transmission of the virus is another important leadership factor to consider. While the application of such measures is important, it is critical that leaders ensure that, in implementing these measures, citizens' rights are not needlessly violated. China's strategies to control the virus included electronic surveillance,<sup>19</sup> or the use of technology to control the individual freedom of movement within the country. For example, the Chinese government has started to use digital applications to track individuals and colour-code these individuals based on their data, so as to restrict movement depending on perceived risk. Individuals who left their homes were required to present to authorities their colour determination on the application; something which could have impacted their ability to obtain medical care and other necessities or earn a living, or invited inappropriate use supporting

<sup>14</sup> Maylin Meisenheimer, "<u>Democracy? Autocracy? Coronavirus Doesn't Care</u>," *The Diplomat*, March 17, 2020.

<sup>15</sup> Noah C Peeri et al., "<u>The SARS, MERS and novel coronavirus (COVID-19) epidemics, the newest and biggest</u> <u>global health threats: what lessons have we learned?</u>" *International Journal of Epidemiology* 49(3) 2020: 717–26. <sup>16</sup> Kenneth Roth, "<u>How Authoritarians Are Exploiting the COVID-19 Crisis to Grab Power</u>," Human Rights Watch, April 3, 2020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Carlos R. S. Milani, "<u>COVID-19 between Global Human Security and Ramping Authoritarian Nationalisms</u>," *Geopolitica(s)* 11 (Especial) 2020: 142–51.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Nick Licata, "Authoritarian Leaders Rejected the Danger of a COVID-19 Pandemic Because It Challenged Their Image," *CounterPunch*, April 6, 2020.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Shawn M. Burn, "<u>The Perils of Trump's Autocratic Leadership Style</u>," *Psychology Today*, January 15, 2019.
<sup>19</sup> Kai Kupferschmidt and Jon Cohen, "<u>Can China's COVID-19 Strategy Work Elsewhere?</u>" *Science* 367(6482) 2020: 1061–62.

claims regarding perceived threats to the state.<sup>20</sup> While tracking citizens' movements may be necessary to control a public health outbreak, such extreme measures raise concerns as to where data is stored, how it is used, who has access to it, and whether such protocols will remain in effect after the crisis is over.

Authoritarian leaders have also used their positions to develop legislation strengthening their own powers. Many responses to the pandemic have raised concerns over leaders who may be exploiting the crisis to implement measures that serve their own interests and unnecessarily restrict the civil liberties of citizens. In Hungary, for instance, Prime Minister Viktor Orbán implemented lockdown measures, accompanied by strict curfews, that secured an indefinite state of emergency that enabled him to rule by decree. This had the effect of centralizing power and further eroding democracy in the country.<sup>21</sup>

## Potential Advantages of Authoritarian Responses

Although at times unnecessarily coercive, authoritarian methods allow for mandatory responses to be carried out rapidly. More decentralized, participatory structures may be less nimble, as decisions have to be analyzed and approved at various levels. In circumstances where time is of the essence, the rapidly executed and enforced decisions of authoritarian leaders may, in some cases, be beneficial. For instance, the establishment of two 1,000-bed hospitals that were built within days in China, along with rapid restrictions on transportation and travel in certain regions of that country, were facilitated by a level of government control characteristic of authoritarian governments.<sup>22</sup> Additionally, although the surveillance measures in these countries have raised concerns over rights violations, such courses of action could potentially provide advantages in managing a public health crisis, as they could aid in disease prevention, follow-ups on patients and epidemiological monitoring.<sup>23</sup>

While it is difficult to evaluate how effective surveillance measures may be, as current measures in countries such as China have lacked transparency, the public health benefits of monitoring citizens and their movements have been especially evident in the monitoring and management of urban areas. In these areas, surveillance technologies have been found to produce in-depth databases and efficient real-time information, especially when such practices have ensured that data privacy and security requirements are not breached.<sup>24</sup> The use of surveillance appears to be most problematic when ethical standards are not met in collecting and storing personal data. Although the Taiwanese government used surveillance measures through SIM cards within mobile phones and data housed within their nearby base stations, it stated that it would do so only during the period of mandatory quarantine and without the use of illegal or advanced surveillance technology.<sup>25</sup>

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Maya Wang, "<u>China: Fighting COVID-19 With Automated Tyranny</u>," Human Rights Watch, April 1, 2020.
<sup>21</sup> Roth.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Matthew M. Kavanagh, "<u>Authoritarianism, outbreaks, and information politics</u>," *The Lancet*, February 13, 2020.
<sup>23</sup> Olivier Nay, "<u>Can a virus undermine human rights?</u>" *The Lancet* 5(5) 2020: E238–39.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Zaheer Allam and David S. Jones, "<u>On the Coronavirus (COVID-19) Outbreak and the Smart City Network:</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;u>Universal Data Sharing Standards Coupled with Artificial Intelligence (AI) to Benefit Urban Health Monitoring</u> and Management," Healthcare 8(1) 2020: 46.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Michelle Yun, "<u>How Taiwan is containing coronavirus — despite diplomatic isolation by China</u>," *The Guardian*, March 13, 2020.

# **Transparent and Collaborative Leadership**

At the time of writing, it is still too early to conclude how authoritarian styles of leadership will impact COVID-19 recovery rates over the long term. However, favourable outcomes have been noted with leaders who have used more transparent and collaborative techniques, such as consulting with public health officials and providing timely and accurate information to citizens.<sup>26</sup>

Within this leadership cadre, some nations embraced collaboration of other stakeholders in decision making. Sweden's decisions early on in the pandemic not to restrict access and mobility in similar ways to other democratic countries stemmed largely from the country's technocratic style of policy making, which features expert authorities and commissions playing an important role in addressing key policy issues. Based on voluntary measures recommended by the Public Health Agency of Sweden, Sweden implemented less restrictive social distancing guidelines than many countries.<sup>27</sup> This technocratic approach to policy-making encouraged citizens to self-regulate during the pandemic; an approach which requires a high degree of mutual trust between citizens and their government, with responsibility delegated to individuals, and a reliance on education and social approval rather than a top-down system of control.<sup>28</sup>

We can also observe many successes among those women in leadership positions who have responded to the pandemic by taking a collaborative approach to making policy decisions.<sup>29</sup> This is not to say that all men in leadership positions have responded negatively, but rather that a large number of the decisions that female leaders have taken have been well-received by their citizens, with several female leaders being particularly successful in containing the virus.<sup>30</sup> In Taiwan, President Tsai Ing-wen collaborated with a variety of agencies and gave daily press briefings to the public.<sup>31</sup> While regular briefings were carried out in a variety of nations since the outbreak, some leaders appear to have done a more effective job of communicating than others.

In contrast with the Taiwanese method, President Trump's daily briefings, although sporadically involving scientists and medical professionals, often disregarded scientific evidence and conveyed messages of uncertainty; the president has even mused about dubious "solutions" to the virus such as the injection of disinfectant or the internal administration of light.<sup>32</sup> By publicly contradicting the guidelines

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> M. Jae Moon, "Fighting COVID-19 with Agility, Transparency, and Participation: Wicked Policy Problems and New Governance Challenges," *Public Administration Review* 80(4) 2020: 651–56.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Matz Dahlberg et al., "<u>Effects of the COVID-19 Pandemic on Population Mobility under Mild Policies: Causal</u> <u>Evidence from Sweden</u>" (preprint).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Lars Trägårdh and Umut Özkirimli, "<u>Why might Sweden's Covid-19 policy work? Trust between citizens and</u> <u>State</u>," Institut Barcelona d'Estudis Internacionals, April 22, 2020.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Tracie White, "<u>Women leaders shine during COVID-19 pandemic</u>," *Scope* (Stanford Medicine), May 12, 2020.
<sup>30</sup> Taub.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> C. Jason Wang, Chun Y. Ng and Robert H. Brook, "<u>Response to COVID-19 in Taiwan: Big Data Analytics</u>, <u>New Technology, and and Proactive Testing</u>," JAMA 323(14) 2020: 1341–42.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Reality Check team, "<u>Coronavirus: Trump's disinfectant and sunlight claims fact-checked</u>," *BBC News*, April 24, 2020.

and advisories of the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention — regarding masking, social distancing and the shutdown and re-opening of the economy, for example — the US President repeatedly undermined public health officials.<sup>33</sup> An infamous example was his announcement that hydroxychloroquine showed encouraging results for treatment of COVID-19 and that the Food and Drug Administration had approved its use for this purpose. Both statements proved to be false.<sup>34</sup> President Trump's press conferences claiming that foreign governments, the Deep State and Democratic governors were all mismanaging the manufacture and distribution of ventilators, and preventing the development of a vaccine, seemed designed to deflect responsibility and confuse rather than to take responsibility and set a clear example of protocols and behaviours to follow.

On the other hand, daily press briefings in Taiwan were held with the intent to fight misinformation by consistently involving the advice of the minister of Health and Welfare as well as the vice president of Taiwan, the latter of whom is also a prominent epidemiologist.<sup>35</sup> Such actions allowed for professionals from a variety of fields to apply their expertise to the response protocols while keeping the public informed. Tsai's response to the coronavirus has been described as 'warm yet authoritative' and, as a result of strategically enacting more than 100 control and contain measures, Taiwan became a leader in COVID-19 crisis management, later assisting other countries in their own national pandemic strategies.<sup>36</sup>

While it is difficult to measure exactly how open communication strategies impact case numbers, studies have found that providing accurate and credible information during a pandemic can help protect the public's health and save lives.<sup>37</sup> In New Zealand, Prime Minister Jacinda Ardern took an empathetic and transparent approach to leadership since the onset of the pandemic. She urged citizens to unite as a team against the virus, while ensuring the utmost clarity when delivering health notices and messages to the public.<sup>38</sup> At the time of writing, the country has recorded only 1,824 confirmed cases of the coronavirus and 25 deaths.<sup>39</sup>

# **Domestic and International Observations**

Where open, collaborative and empathetic leadership has been found to be effective in controlling the spread of the virus, other positive impacts have accrued to the leaders themselves. Those who have embraced a communicative style of leadership have seen their approval ratings improve significantly. Following the implementation of response measures in Taiwan, Tsai's overall approval rating was close to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Editorial, "<u>Reviving the US CDC</u>," *The Lancet*, May 16, 2020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Elisabeth Mahase, "<u>Covid-19: six million doses of hydroxychloroquine donated to US despite lack of evidence</u>," *BMJ*, March 23, 2020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Wang, Ng and Brook.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Jon Henley and Eleanor Ainge Roy, ""<u>Are female leaders more successful at managing the coronavirus crisis?</u>" *The Guardian*, April 25, 2020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> B. Henry, on behalf of the Canadian Pandemic Influenza Preparedness Task Group, "<u>Canadian Pandemic</u> <u>Influenza Preparedness: Communications strategy</u>," *Can Commun Dis Rep* 44(5) 2018: 106–09.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> BBC News, "Coronavirus: How New Zealand relied on science and empathy," April 20, 2020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Johns Hopkins Coronavirus Resource Center, accessed September 23, 2020.

70 percent, with her minister of Health and Welfare receiving approval ratings of more than 80 percent.<sup>40</sup> Similar trends were observed among other leaders who prioritized the transparent communication of medical advice. In Germany, Chancellor Angela Merkel's calm expositions, backed with clear scientific explanations of the government's lockdown exit strategy, helped to increase public approval of her response to the crisis to above 70 percent.<sup>41</sup>

Although domestic approval ratings have remained strong for many different types of government during the pandemic, restrictive and controlling governments have elicited criticism from the international community over their infringement on civil liberties in times of crises.<sup>42</sup> These external criticisms often stemmed from western actors. In Hungary, for example, where Orbán's ruling Fidesz party only became stronger through its implementation of emergency procedures, the Council of Europe and the European Parliament publicly denounced the Hungarian government's actions during the pandemic.<sup>43</sup> It is important to be conscious that criticisms are likely to arise from actors with an ideological viewpoint that is inherently different from the one they condemn.

Evidently, a number of unintended consequences arose from the various leadership approaches and actions of leaders around the world, including the domestic and international approvals and objections. However, it should be noted that strong approval of leadership may not, in itself, be evidence of success. System justification theory argues that perceived threats often lead individuals to increase trust in authorities such as governments, and people are thus more likely to justify and rationalize the way things are, even when political systems negatively affect their interests.<sup>44</sup> For these reasons, high domestic approval ratings of leaders in light of the fear and uncertainty that a pandemic or crisis provokes, must be interpreted carefully. Examining how leaders are perceived by a variety of stakeholders, including the international community, can provide greater insight into the ways that different approaches and procedures have been evaluated.

# Conclusion

The decisions made by some authoritarian leaders during the COVID-19 pandemic ignored scientific evidence regarding the virus and used the pandemic to justify actions favourable to their own self-interest. On the other hand, leaders who placed scientific data and expertise — rather than their own political and economic interests — at the forefront of policy making, have, thus far, managed to control their case numbers and earn the trust of their citizens. By taking on a more collaborative perspective, countries can

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> Wang, Ng and Brook.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Henley and Roy.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Balkan Investigative Reporting Network, "<u>Pandemic Boosts Support for Europe's Autocrats</u>," *Reporting Democracy*, May 6, 2020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Amnesty International, "<u>Hungary: Government must not be granted unlimited powers by new Covid-19 law</u>," March 27, 2020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> Kai Chi Yam et al., "<u>The Rise of COVID-19 Is Associated with Support for World Leaders</u>," *PsyArXiv Preprints*, May 18, 2020.

work together, not only with professionals within their own nations but also on an international scale, to tackle the coronavirus pandemic.

Table 1 indicates the main approaches that have been analyzed within this paper, focussing on selected leaders in North America, Europe and Asia. The data indicates that the countries listed vary greatly in terms of geography, timing of exposure to hotspots, travel patterns and so forth. Governments have different strategies for testing and therefore factors such as the type of testing used, the particular populations being targeted, and the number of people being tested vary among nations. The ways that COVID-19-related deaths and case numbers are determined also differ. Countries that are geographically, socio-culturally and economically close may be more accurately compared than those in which these categories differ by orders of magnitude. For all these reasons, when comparing absolute numbers, caution must be applied.

| Country/Political<br>Region | United States  | China  | Russia   | Hungary   | Taiwan  | New Zealand  | Canada   | Sweden   |
|-----------------------------|--|--|--|---|---|--|--|--|
| Approach/<br>Leadership     | Nationalistic  | Authoritarian  | Authoritarian  | Illiberal<br>Democracy  | Authoritative &<br>Collaborative  | Empathetic &<br>Transparent  | Collaborative  | Collaborative  |
| Characteristic<br>Processes | Minimal<br>transparency;<br>blame often<br>shifted to others | Lack of<br>information<br>provided to<br>citizens and other<br>nations | Government<br>downplayed<br>numbers in<br>the initial<br>stages of the<br>pandemic | Increased<br>centralization<br>of power<br>through<br>legislation | Use of medical<br>professionals<br>and constant<br>communication<br>with citizens | Regular<br>updates<br>regarding the<br>virus and case<br>numbers kept<br>under control | High<br>involvement<br>from the health<br>care sector  | Lenient and<br>voluntary<br>social<br>distancing<br>measures |
| COVID-19<br>Outcomes        | 7,185,471<br>confirmed cases<br>207,538 total<br>deaths      | 85,322 confirmed<br>cases<br>4,634 total deaths                        | 1,128,836<br>confirmed<br>cases<br>19,948 total<br>deaths                          | 21,200<br>confirmed<br>cases<br>709 total<br>deaths               | 509 confirmed<br>cases<br>7 total deaths  | 1,829<br>confirmed<br>cases<br>25 total<br>deaths                                      | 149,094<br>confirmed<br>cases<br>9,249 total<br>deaths | 90,289<br>confirmed<br>cases<br>5,878 total<br>deaths        |

Table 1: Styles of Leadership by Country/Political Region and Pandemic Response

Source: Worldometer, total number of cases and deaths from February 2020 to September 24, 2020.

While it is difficult to draw conclusions about how leadership styles directly impact infection rates, it is clear that the immediate impacts of authoritarian leaders have resulted in increased distrust and fear in already uncertain times, even though leaders' approval ratings have remained high.

The ideal style of leadership during a crisis centres on the use of experts, with empathetic and collaborative leaders placing greater focus on trust than on power and control. This allows for the development and implementation of policies that place the interests of citizens at the forefront of policy and ultimately lead to increased trust and transparency. However, since the COVID-19 pandemic was unprecedented in living memory, and since we have only a glimpse of the short-term outcomes that each leadership style has elicited, it may take years before we are able to fully assess the long-term impacts of measures such as surveillance on the freedom and well-being of citizens. For now, we can only observe and attempt to learn lessons in real time, as together we navigate these challenging times across the globe.



Laura Krizan is a Master of International Public Policy student at the Balsillie School of International Affairs. She graduated with distinction from the University of Guelph with a B.A. (honours) in Criminal Justice and Public Policy. During this time, she gained practical experience in policy formulation and worked with a number of community partners including the Region of Waterloo's Strategic Planning staff. Laura has also worked for the Public Health Agency of Canada where she gained exposure to both domestic and international outbreaks.



**Neil Arya** is a family physician in Kitchener, Ontario. He is the president of the Canadian Physicians for Research and Education in Peace (CPREP), Chair of the PEGASUS Global Health Conference. In 2018 he became a Fellow at the International Migration Research Centre and Scholar in Residence and Adjunct Professor in Health Sciences at Wilfrid Laurier University. He remains Assistant Clinical Professor in Family Medicine at McMaster University (parttime) and Adjunct Professor in Environment and Resource Studies at the University of Waterloo. Neil has conducted research around international experiences as well as the impact of overseas electives on host communities and students.



balsilliepapers.ca

ISSN 2563-674X